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THE FORESTRY COMMISSIONERS

PEEBLES HYDRO, PEEBLES, SCOTLAND
27 SEPTEMBER 2018
Present
Sir Harry Studholme (Chair), Mary Barkham, Julia Grant, George McRobbie, Ian Gambles, Jo O’Hara, Jean Lindsay
Apologies
Amanda Bryan
Also Attending
James Pendlebury (Items 5 and 7 on the Agenda), Anna Brown (Item 5 on the Agenda), Kate Debley (Minutes) 
1. Introduction and Apologies

The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed everyone.  Apologies had been received from Amanda Bryan. The Chair advised that in order to facilitate onward travel, the Agenda would be adjusted to allow Anna Brown and James Pendlebury to present their items earlier.
2.
Declaration of Interest

The Chair asked if there were any changes to the declarations of interest published on the Forestry Commission website at https://www.forestry.gov.uk/forestry/INFD-7BUG99. None were noted.
3.

Minutes of 21 June 2018
The minutes were agreed as a true record, subject to the following amendments.
Item 6: The title of this item should be ‘Establishing New Corporate Services’.
Any Other Business: The word ‘initial’ should be inserted so that the final sentence reads ‘George advised the meeting that Confor and UKFPA had reached initial agreement to merge’.
4.
Matters Arising
There were two matters arising from the meeting of 21 June 2018. 
i) 
Review of FC communications on tree import regulations.
Ian Gambles referred Commissioners to Anna Brown’s Memo No 16/18 ‘Plant Health Import Controls on Wood and Wood Products Post EU-Exit’ which covers this issue. 
ii) 
Transition to GOV.UK: potential for hosting by other organisations.
Ian Gambles referred Commissioners to his Memo No 18/18 ‘England Country Report’ where this matter is covered.
5.
Plant Health Import Controls on Wood and Wood Products Post EU-Exit (Item no 7 on the Agenda)
Anna Brown and James Pendlebury were welcomed to the meeting.

Anna presented Memo No 16/18 ‘Plant Health Import Controls on Wood and Wood Products Post EU-Exit’. There was a wide-ranging discussion on the potential impacts of EU exit on wood and wood product imports. Commissioners noted the ‘day 1’ readiness plans in place  to maintain or heighten current levels of biosecurity and that plans were in place for the possibility of a “no deal”.
6.
Establishing New Corporate Services (Item No 5 on the Agenda)
Forest Research
James Pendlebury verbally updated Commissioners on the establishment of corporate services in Forest Research. James reported good progress, with full teams now in place for IT, HR and finance and a manager in post for the overarching programme. 
In relation to IT, James advised the meeting that all infrastructure should be in place by the end of December with the desktop rollout taking place between November and March. New telephony systems will be in place by the end of November. There are two core risks for the IT project which relate to (i) management of the various contracts and (ii) the quality of data input into Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP), the new integrated finance, HR and business planning system.
For HR, James advised the meeting that the first payroll should run in October.
Scotland
Jo O’Hara verbally updated Commissioners on the establishment of corporate services in Scotland. Jo advised the meeting that in relation to digital services, Scotland are currently four weeks behind plan on establishing the new environment. Jo confirmed that Scotland is planning on the basis of requiring contingency support from Shared Services until the end of June 2019. 
A series of staff roadshows setting out the changes have commenced and these will run until January 2019.

England
Memo No 14/18 ‘FC England – Corporate Services Establishment Programme (CSEP)’ was taken as read by the Commissioners. 
7.
Forest Holidays – Governance Matters (Item No 6 on the Agenda)
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 15/18 ‘Forest Holidays – Governance Matters’. 
Commissioners noted the Government Internal Audit Agency’s report. Commissioners expressed:

· Disappointment that the draft internal audit report had not been circulated to Commissioners for comment, nor had there been a formal opportunity for Commissioners to provide a response to the report. 
· Surprise that Nathan Paget was listed as an author of the internal audit report given that he had been present at and fully involved in meetings of the England ARAC at which Forest Holidays had been discussed, including the details of its refinancing. The question of the proper processes for involving and seeking approval ministers had been fully discussed at those meetings  and all the conclusions implemented, with no indication that the approach was inadequate or improper.
· The Commissioners found that the summary of findings of the internal audit report did not properly or adequately represent what had occurred and were unable to agree with its findings.

It was agreed that, in order to allow further time for consideration of the report, the FC England Plus Audit and Risk Assurance Committee, meeting in November, would respond to the report on behalf of the Commissioners.

Commissioners welcomed, however, the Secretary of State’s proposed governance review, particularly as it should provide clarity over the requirements and processes for approvals for future decisions in relation to Forest Holidays, something which the internal audit report demonstrated left too much scope for differences of interpretation at present.

There was a further discussion about the interests of the devolved administrations, and George McRobbie requested that Ian Gambles seek permission to share the internal audit report with the Scottish Government.
It was noted that discussions with Forest Holidays were continuing about commercial terms for new sites and revision of the Framework Agreement, and it would be important for FC officials to work with Defra Commercial officials on these matters, as well as ensuring that any relevant conclusions from the Governance Review were taken into account.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to seek permission to share the internal audit report with the Scottish and Welsh Governments.
Action Point: Julia Grant as Chair FCE Plus ARAC to respond to the GIAA report on behalf of FC after further consideration by the committee.
8.
Centenary Update
Ian Gambles updated the Commissioners verbally on FC England’s plans for the centenary. Ian advised that the programme would be launched on 8 October with the unveiling of Rachel Whiteread’s artwork at Dalby, ‘Nissen Hut’. 
In relation to the centenary book, Ian advised the meeting that FC England were now working with a publisher and that the proposed structure had been revised. It was agreed that he would share this new structure with Jo O’Hara.

The meeting then discussed potential staff involvement in the centenary and whether there had been any engagement with the Retirement Association. It was agreed that Ian would share the staff engagement programme with Jean Lindsay and also confirm what engagement has taken place with the Retirement Association.
Jo O’Hara advised the meeting that FC Scotland’s plans for the centenary are in the development stages and divided into four main strands: internal, external, local and national. Staff liaison meetings are taking place to gather the views of staff and help build a programme of internal engagement.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to share revised structure for the centenary book with Jo O’Hara.

Action Point: Ian Gambles to share with Jean Lindsay the centenary staff engagement programme and confirm what engagement has taken place with the Retirement Association.
9.
Reports 
a. Central Services
Jean Lindsay presented Memo No 17/18 ‘Director Central Services’ Report’. 
Following requests for clarification, Jean confirmed by correspondence shortly after the meeting:

· At paragraph 23, the eight tree species referred to are Picea abies, Pinus sylvestris, Pinus pinaster, Pinus pinea, Pseudotsuga menziesii, Eucalyptus, Populus nigra (and hybrids), Fraxinus excelsior.
· The project outlined at paragraph 44 aims to demonstrate that image analysis software applied to X-ray images of seeds can identify filled, empty and insect-infested tree seeds accurately and precisely. This will allow data to be provided on individual seeds. In addition the technique will be used to distinguish between filled live and filled dead seed. Compared to dead seeds, live seeds retain water better and slight differences in water content show up under X-ray. Together these methods can be used to upgrade seedlots and increase the efficiency of nursery operations.

b. England
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 18/18 ‘England Country Report’.
The meeting queried why woodland creation was counted in trees rather than in hectares in the report. A request was also made that Ian check the implied stocking densities. 

Ian advised by correspondence shortly after the meeting that the Countryside Stewardship Woodland Creation Grant requires applicants to apply for a specified number of trees; hectarage is estimated and confirmed at the end of the process. The implied stocking density of 1,650 stems/ha is on the gross proposal area including open space, and is reasonable given that the majority of recent Countryside Stewardship supported planting has been broadleaved woodland for biodiversity objectives.
c. Scotland

Jo O’Hara presented Memo No 19/18 ‘Scotland Report’.
Jo updated the meeting that the consultation on a Scottish Forestry Strategy had been launched the previous week and this will close on 29 November.
10.
Any Other Business 
Commissioners agreed that the Scottish Cabinet Secretary for the Rural Economy should be invited to the final dinner of Scottish and English Commissioners on 13 March 2019 and that Scottish Commissioners should confirm the other invitees.
11.
Date of Next Meeting

13 December in London.     
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